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MBC Meeting Minutes – March 6, 2019
MSU Saginaw Valley Research and Extension Center, Michigan 
Those Present:
District #1




Kevin Noffsinger, Treasurer



District #2




Mark Reif
District #3




Greg Ackerman, Chairman
District #4                                                                     Clint Stoutenburg, Vice-Chairman
District #5




Allen Bischer 

District #6






District #7





At Large




Steve Ewald



Shipper Representative                                             Neil French
Executive Secretary 



Joe Cramer
Research Director



Greg Varner
Others Present:

Heather Throne – MDARD
Jamie Guardiola - MDARD
Chairman Ackerman called the meeting to order at 2:45 p.m. Ackerman formally welcomed recently appointed District 5 Commissioner Allen Bischer back to the Commission.  
APPROVAL OF AGENDA: Chairman Ackerman asked to add Farm Produce Insurance Authority Board Appointment to the agenda under 12. Other.  A motion was made by Noffsinger to approve the agenda as presented.  French supported the motion.  Motion passed.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  There was no public comment  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  Minutes from the January 22, 2019 meeting minutes were presented.  After review, a motion was made by French with support from Ewald to approve the minutes as presented.   Motion passed.  
FINANCIAL REPORT:  Cramer presented an abbreviated financial report for FY 2018-19 including YTD Assessment and P&L statements with budget comparisons for the Commission.  Cramer highlighted revenue and expense line items, totals and a comparison to budget.  Following some discussion, a motion was made by Ewald to accept the report.  French supported the motion.  Motion passed.

AUDITOR CONTRACT

Three firms submitted proposals for conducting the required annual audit for the Commission and PRAB.  After review and discussion, Stoutenburg moved to enter into a 3-year contract with Grapp Lerash, 515 North Washington, 4th Floor, Suite 402, Saginaw, Michigan 48607.  Ewald supported the motion.  Motion passed. 

MDARD UPDATE 
Heather Throne  
· Ms. Throne updated the group on available grants included timetables.  

· The MBC SCBG application has been received. 
· Updated FOIA rules and guidelines were highlighted.

Jamie Guardiola

· Three Commissioner’s terms expire this year including District 1, District 6 and District 7.  Nominations will be held in August.
· The MBC is due to hold a Referendum this year.  Guardiola and Cramer will review the process, timing and voting period.
MBS - Shipper Representative Neil French shared some of his observations – 

· Domestic and export shipments of navy beans and black beans appear to be steady.

· Small red bean movement seems slow – as usual for this time of the year.

· Seed sales have been encouraging which is a change from our last meeting.

· There appears to be a shift from Eclipse to Zenith in Minn-Dak.

· Minn-Dak pinto bean sales are slow as are new crop pinto bean seed sales.

· Acreage will likely be down slightly as compared to last year. 
· The condition of the wheat crop could have a slight impact on acres.
· Insurance values appear encouraging.

USDBC 
Winter Meeting – Stoutenburg, Voelker, Ackerman and Cramer attended

· The annual MAP and FMD funding have been approved at last year’s level of app. $1.2 million

· The Administration’s Trade Mediation program included additional funding for commodity groups.  USDBC has been awarded an additional $1.4 million.

· IPC has been asked to review and evaluate overseas programs looking for the greatest impact on programs, efficiencies, etc.
· The Food Aid Position has been filled

· A new Trade Issues position has been approved.

· A new Dry Bean Ingredient Committee is being formed.  Joe will serve on the committee

· A DC “Fly In” is being organized for April 3 and 4.  Clint and Joe plan to attend.   

USDBC – Mexico Congress – Stoutenburg, Ackerman and Cramer attended.  This year’s Congress appeared to have more participation from buyers from other countries than in the past.  Many of the traditional participants from Mexico were absent.  Commissioners still see value in the event.  IPC plans to evaluate.

ACTIVITIES UPDATE

· This year’s Canning Quality Evaluation took place on January 30, 2019 at the MSU Food Processing and Innovation Center.  The new food grade facility worked well for demonstrating the results.  Plans for 2020 are being made.  We hope to move back to our more traditional January date.   

· Noffsinger reported on his recent trade mission to Costa Rica and Columbia.  The trade mission included breakfast meetings with buyers in San Jose, CR, Medellin, Columbia and Bogota, Columbia.  Noffsinger felt visiting the markets in each city was most valuable.  He sees opportunities and is particularly interested in the current situation with Venezuela.   

· Commissioner Reif will be participating in a USDBC trade mission to the Dominican Republic later this month.  

FARM PRODUCE INSURANCE AUTHORITY BOARD APPOINTMENT – Chairman Ackerman currently represents the dry bean industry on this board.  His term expires this year.  Cramer received a letter from Jeff Haarer at MDARD asking Commissioners would consider nominating Ackerman for another term given the fact that a large majority of the 9-person board is leaving.  Ackerman is willing to serve although he’d prefer to get other Commissioners involved and recalls other Commissioners being interested.  Stoutenburg recognized the need to get others involved however feels that continuity is important and given the letter, moved to put Ackerman’s name forward for appointment at the appropriate time pending a positive conversation between Haarer and Ackerman.  Reif supported the motion.  Motion passed.          

With no further business, Chairman Ackerman adjourned the meeting at 4:09 p.m.  
Respectfully,
 Joe Cramer
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